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To the Honorable the Senate and House of Representatives in General 
Court assembled.

As required by section 3 of chapter 375 of the Acts of 
1926, the special Metropolitan District Water Supply Com
mission herewith submits to the General Court a draft of 
such legislation as it deems necessary or advisable for the 
development of an adequate future water supply from the 
Swift River.

Respectfully submitted,

DAVIS B. K EN ISTO N ,
CHARLES M . D A V E N PO R T, 
JOSEPH H. SOLI D A Y ,

Commissioners.



PROPOSED LEGISLATION.

A n  A c t  m a k i n g  A d d i t i o n a l  P r o v i s i o n  f o r  t h e  W a t e r  
S u p p l y  N e e d s  o f  t h e  M e t r o p o l i t a n  W a t e r  D is t r i c t  
a n d  f o r  C o m m u n i t i e s  w h i c h  n o w  o r  h e r e a f t e r  m a y  
r e q u i r e  W a t e r  t h e r e f r o m , b y  t h e  D e v e l o p m e n t  o f  
a n  A d e q u a t e  F u t u r e  W a t e r  S u p p l y  f r o m  t h e  S w i f t  
R i v e r .

Whereas, The deferred operation of this act would, in part, 
defeat its purpose, therefore it is hereby declared to be an 
emergency law necessary for the immediate preservation of 
the public convenience.
Be it enacted, etc., as follows:

S e c t i o n  1 . The metropolitan district water supply com
mission, established by chapter three hundred and seventy- 
five of the acts of nineteen hundred and twenty-six, herein
after referred to as the commission, on behalf of the common
wealth, shall forthwith, for the purpose of adding to, extend
ing and further developing the additional sources of water 
supply of the metropolitan water system provided for in said 
chapter three hundred and seventy-five, divert into the Wa- 
chusett reservoir of the metropolitan water system the waters 
of the Swift river, and of Beaver brook, a tributary of the 
Ware river, by the construction of an extension, to the Swift 
river, of the aqueduct or tunnel between the Wachusett res
ervoir and the Ware river at or near Coldbrook provided for 
in said chapter three hundred and seventy-five, and by the 
construction of a temporary diversion dam as may be re
quired at a point on the Swift river below the confluence of 
the east and middle branches or at a point on the east 
branch near the village of Greenwich, and ultimately by the 
construction of a dam across the Swift river at or near the 
boundary line between the towns of Ware and Enfield, and 
of a dam across Beaver brook at or near said boundary line, 
thereby creating a storage reservoir in the Swift River valley. 
Until such time as thirty billion gallons is first stored in said 
reservoir, the natural flow of the Swift river shall not be 
diminished to an extent which will decrease the flow of the



river into the mill pond of the Otis Company in the village 
of Bondsville in the towns of Palmer and Belchertown to less 
than twenty million gallons in each calendar day, and there
after at all times a sufficient amount of water shall be let 
down into the Swift river below the dam across said river, to 
maintain a flow into the mill pond of said Otis Company at 
Bondsville of not less than twenty million gallons in each 
calendar day.

The commission may also divert into the aqueduct or tun
nel between the Wachusett reservoir and the Ware river, pro
vided for in said chapter three hundred and seventy-five, the 
waters of the Quinapoxet river at a point in the town of Hol
den about one mile westerly from the boundary line between 
the towns of Holden and West Boylston. The natural flow 
of the Quinapoxet river at said point of diversion shall not be 
diminished to less than one million gallons in each calendar 
day.

The commission shall establish and maintain proper gauging 
stations, or such regulating devices as may be convenient and 
practical, to limit the diversion of the waters of the Swift 
and Quinapoxet rivers as aforesaid and to establish and main
tain the aforesaid flow of the Swift river at Bondsville with 
reasonable accuracy. Copies of all records for the Swift river 
obtained at such stations or by such devices shall be open to 
inspection during reasonable office hours, and information shall 
be furnished from time to time, whenever reasonably re
quested, to any person owning or operating any mill or manu
facturing establishment below the dam across the Swift river 
authorized by this act, or to the mayor of any city or the 
chairman of the board of selectmen of any town bordering on 
the Swift or Chicopee rivers.

All or any part of the flood waters of the Ware river, as 
defined in section four of chapter three hundred and seventy- 
five of the acts of nineteen hundred and twenty-six, author
ized to be diverted at Coldbrook by said chapter three hun
dred and seventy-five, or of the waters of the Quinapoxet 
river herein authorized to be diverted, may be diverted, at 
such times as may be necessary or desirable for storage, into 
the Swift River reservoir pending the ultimate diversion thereof 
into the Wachusett reservoir.

S e c t io n  2 . The commission may construct as a part of 
the metropolitan water system such aqueducts, tunnels, dams, 
reservoirs and other works as in its opinion may be necessary



for the additions, extensions and developments authorized by 
this act and all structures and appurtenances that in the 
opinion of the commission are desirable as incidental or com
plementary to such additions, extensions and developments. 
The works authorized by this act shall be of such dimen
sions, capacities and areas as the commission may determine, 
and may from time to time be enlarged or modified as the 
commission may determine; and may be so constructed, en
larged or modified as to allow for a future increase in capacity 
to take care of the diversion of other streams in substantial 
accordance with the plans and recommendations of the joint 
board on water supply needs and resources of the common
wealth as contained in its report to the general court in nine
teen hundred and twenty-two printed as house document fif
teen hundred and fifty of that year.

Except as otherwise in this act provided, all the property 
acquired and works constructed under this act shall when 
completed be turned over to the metropolitan district com
mission, and shall thereafter be maintained and operated by 
it as a part of the metropolitan water system under chapter 
ninety-two of the General Laws with all the powers and 
duties conferred by said chapter.

S e c t i o n  3 . In constructing the wmrks authorized by this 
act the commission shall proceed with the organization and 
in the manner provided by said chapter three hundred and 
seventy-five. All of the provisions of section two of said 
chapter three hundred and seventy-five relative to the em
ployment of laborers, workmen and mechanics and relative 
to the appointment, removal and fixing of compensation of 
all employees of the commission, including the appointment 
and removal of a chief engineer, shall apply in carrying out 
the provisions of this act. None of the employees of the 
commission, except those who elect so to do, whether ap
pointed before or after the effective date of this act, shall 
become members of the state retirement system.

S e c t i o n  4 . For any of the purposes of this act, or for the 
further protection of the purity of the waters to be diverted 
under this act, or for the purpose of providing for a future 
increase in the capacity of the Swift River reservoir, the com
mission on behalf of the commonwealth may, at any time and 
from time to time, take by eminent domain or acquire by pur
chase or otherwise, such lands, waters, water rights, ease
ments and other property or interests in property, including



any cemetery, as it may deem necessary or desirable for any 
of said purposes.

The commission shall take or otherwise acquire in fee all 
lands which will be submerged by the construction of dams 
and reservoirs under this act.

For any of the purposes of this act, the commission may 
take and use the waters of any great pond within the water 
shed of the Swift river, and thereafter any other public use of 
such great pond and the waters thereof shall cease.

Any taking under this act, except as hereinbefore in this 
section provided, may be in fee or otherwise, perpetual in 
duration or for a limited period of time, according as the 
commission shall determine and set forth in the order of 
taking.

All takings under this act of property or rights in property 
and all proceedings in relation to or growing out of such tak
ings shall conform to the provisions of chapter seventy-nine 
of the General Laws, except in the following particulars:

(a) The commission need make no award of damages sus
tained by persons or corporations in their property by any 
such taking.

(b) The notice required by section eight of said chapter 
may be given at any time within one year after the recording 
of the order of taking as provided in section three of said 
chapter.

(c) Petitions for the assessment of damages under section 
fourteen of said chapter may be filed within two years after 
the recording of the order of taking provided for in said 
section three, but petitions for the assessment of damages for 
the taking of rights of diversion may be filed within two 
years after, and not before, the actual diversion. The last six 
lines of section sixteen of said chapter seventy-nine, beginning 
with the word “ but”  in line three, shall have no application 
to takings under this act.

(d) For all property taken under this act except rights of 
diversion, the right to damages shall vest upon the recording 
of the taking in the registry of deeds. For all rights of diver
sion taken under this act, the right to damages shall vest 
upon and not before the actual diversion of water.

In making settlement with the owner of a mill or other 
person who has been damaged by the taking of or injury to 
his water rights, the commission may make a contract, which 
shall be in a form approved by the attorney general and shall



be binding upon the commonwealth and such owner or person 
and his successors in title, with respect to the amount of the 
flow down the stream to which such water rights are appur
tenant, or to the time and manner of such flow, or may agree 
to furnish in some other way a substitute for the water rights 
which have been taken or injured. Such contract, if acknowl
edged by the commission or any member of it before a jus
tice of the peace or a notary public, may be recorded in the 
registry of deeds in the county in which the land to which 
such water rights are appurtenant is situated.

S e c t i o n  5. Any person or corporation owning at the time 
of the passage of this act any real estate which is not taken 
under the provisions of this act but which is contiguous to 
any real estate that is so taken, and any person owning at the 
time of the passage of this act an established business upon 
land situated in the towns of Dana, Enfield, Greenwich or 
Prescott, or situated in the town of New Salem located not 
more than one mile distant from any parcel of land required 
to be taken in fee as provided in the second paragraph of 
section four of this act, shall in case such real estate or estab
lished business thus owned is decreased in value by any tak
ings under authority of this act, be entitled to recover dam
ages for the injury so caused as hereinafter provided in this 
section.

Any resident of the towns of Dana, Enfield, Greenwich, 
Prescott or New Salem at the date of the passage of this act 
who is continuously employed from said date to the date of 
any taking made under the provisions of this act of the 
property of a corporation or person by whom he is at such 
date employed and who owns no stock or other interest in the 
property of such corporation or person, and who is by such 
taking deprived of such employment and obliged to seek em
ployment elsewhere, shall, if upon reasonable effort he has 
been unable to secure such employment, be entitled to re
cover in the manner hereinafter in this section provided the 
damages in loss of wages, not exceeding however the amount 
of the wages received by him for the six months previous to 
such loss of employment.

Any person or corporation claiming to be injured as pro
vided in this section shall, within six months from the date 
of the taking giving rise to his claim for damages, file with 
the commission a sworn statement of his claim, setting forth 
the facts upon which it is based and the amount claimed, and



if the commission cannot agree with such claimant upon the 
amount of such damage, or if payment thus agreed to of such 
claim is not made within six months after such sworn state
ment is filed, then for determination of his damages, such 
claimant may within sixty days thereafter file such statement 
of claim with the board of referees hereinafter provided. A 
justice of the supreme judicial court sitting for the county of 
Hampshire, or of Worcester or of Franklin, either in term 
time or vacation, upon application by the commission or any 
other party in interest and after publication, or such other 
notice as the court may order, shall appoint a board of ref
erees consisting of three disinterested persons for the deter
mination of damages, and may after notice and hearing of any 
parties interested, fill any vacancy on such board. The com
pensation of such referees shall be fixed by the supreme judi
cial court in its order of appointment, and the same, together 
with such expenses as may necessarily be incurred by the said 
referees, shall if approved by the said court be paid by the 
commission. The board shall determine its procedure includ
ing all matters relating to the form and place of application 
subject to the approval of said court. Upon reference of any 
claim within the provisions of this section, and after notice to 
the parties and hearing thereon, the board shall determine the 
amount of damages suffered and shall certify its findings to 
the commission; which findings shall be conclusive upon all 
parties except that any party in interest aggrieved by a ruling 
of the referees on a question of law may object thereto and 
the supreme judicial court shall have power to review and 
modify any finding to the extent that it may be an error in 
that respect, but not otherwise. If any person or corpora
tion has a claim for damage under this section and also a 
claim for damages to property or rights in property within the 
provisions of section four of this act, the referees to whom 
said first named claim is referred under the provisions of this 
section shall, upon written application by the claimant, with 
the assent of the commission, have jurisdiction to determine 
both said claims.

S e c t io n  6 . If any public ways or portions thereof are 
within the area taken in fee by the commission, such ways or 
portions thereof shall, at such time after such taking as the 
commission shall so notify the public authorities charged 
with their continuance and maintenance, be discontinued by 
virtue of such taking. The commission shall provide, when



reasonably practicable, and public necessity or convenience 
require, other suitable ways in lieu of those discontinued, and 
may acquire by purchase or otherwise as provided by this 
act any lands or rights in land needed therefor. The public 
necessity and convenience and the location and character of 
any such new ways shall be determined by agreement be
tween the commission and the county commissioners of the 
county or counties in which any discontinued way is situated, 
or, if they are unable to agree, by the division of highways of 
the department of public works.

The commission shall cause such ways as it shall establish 
or alter under the provision of this section, which are not 
state highways, to be constructed and graded so that they 
shall be reasonably safe and convenient for travel, and shall 
upon the completion of such ways give written notice to the 
selectmen of the town in which each such way or portion 
thereof is located that such way is open for travel, and there
after such ways or parts thereof shall be maintained and kept 
in repair by the towns in which they are located.

Any public ways or portions thereof within the area taken 
in fee by the commission shall, until such time as they may be 
discontinued as provided in this section, continue to be main
tained as highways with the same rights and duties of coun
ties, towns and other parties as before such taking, except 
that such public ways in the towns of Enfield, Greenwich and 
Prescott shall, after the annexation of said towns, as herein
after provided, be maintained by the commission to the extent 
and in the manner provided in section fifteen of this act.

S e c t i o n  7 . If any burial ground, cemetery, grave or place 
of human burial is within the area taken in fee by the com
mission, or if any such place is to be flowed by the reservoir 
authorized by this act or is located so near to the reservoir 
or other waterway as to be liable to pollute or reduce the 
quality or value of any such waters as a potable water sup
ply, the commission shall remove the remains found in any 
such burial places. The commission may agree with the next 
of kin, or other persons having the right to represent or dis
pose of such remains, as to the place or places to and in 
which such remains shall be removed and reinterred, and in 
such case the commission shall pay the expenses reasonably 
necessary for such removal, including the removal and re
setting of the gravestones, monuments and markers of such 
graves. In any case where such next of kin or other persons



are unknown or unascertainable, or where there is no such 
agreement, the commission shall furnish a place or places for 
such reburials, and may establish a general burial ground or 
grounds therefor, and subject to the provisions of section 
thirty-five of chapter one hundred fourteen of the General 
Laws, may acquire by purchase or otherwise as provided 
by this act any lands needed therefor. Any such gen
eral burial ground or grounds shall upon their completion be 
transferred to such trustees, persons or public officers as may 
be agreed upon by the parties at interest, and in case no such 
agreement is made, then to the public officials charged with 
the care of cemeteries in the town in which such burial 
ground is located, and any such agreement or transfer shall 
include the transfer of any trust funds established for per
petual care in the case of removals from lots for which per
petual care has already been provided.

Such removal of bodies shall be made without undue delay 
upon the request of the descendants or relatives of such de
ceased persons or of such persons as appear to the commission 
to be entitled to ask for such removal. Before any existing 
burial ground is submerged, all bodies, tombs and monuments 
shall be removed. After a suitable burial ground has been 
provided by the commission no burial shall be made in any 
burial ground which will be flowed or affected by the carrying 
out of this act, but the bodies of any persons which would 
otherwise be entitled to burial in such burial ground may be 
buried in any burial ground which may be provided by the 
commission.

The commission in carrying out the provisions of this sec
tion shall conform to any reasonable requirements of the 
board of health of the town in which any burial ground so 
flowed or otherwise affected is situated.

S e c t io n  8 . The commission may alter or discontinue parts 
of any railroad or electric transmission line right of way and 
in such case may make such alterations or construct upon 
existing or other locations parts of the railroad or transmission 
line to take the place of the parts so discontinued, as and in 
such manner as shall be mutually agreed upon by the com
mission and the board of directors of the railroad or electric 
company subject to such approval as is required by law of any 
state or federal authorities, and if the commission and such 
companies cannot agree thereon, then as and in such manner 
as shall be determined on the application in writing of either



party by the department of public utilities, which is hereby 
authorized and directed to adjudicate finally upon the same. 
If the commission shall be of the opinion that the making of 
any such alteration or construction requires that lands or 
rights therein be taken therefor, the commission may take or 
acquire by purchase or otherwise, as provided by this act, 
such lands or rights therein and may convey the same to the 
railroad or electric company to be thereafter held and used as 
the property of such company, and such railroad or electric 
company may if it desires relocate its lines over any lands or 
rights therein so conveyed to it, and when said new railroad 
or transmission lines are completed the railroad or electric 
company shall discontinue the operation of the portions of its 
existing lines for which the new lines are substituted, and may 
maintain and operate said relocated lines of railroad or trans
mission lines with the same powers, rights and duties as in the 
case of the original lines.

S e c t i o n  9 . In carrying out the powers and duties con
ferred upon it by this act the commission may construct and 
maintain dams, buildings, machinery, roads, conduits and 
aqueducts, may lay and maintain pipes, drains and wires, may 
alter or change the grade or direction of any water course, 
may carry and conduct any aqueduct, conduit, pipe, drain, 
or wire under or over any water course or any railroad, street 
or other way in such a manner as not unnecessarily to ob
struct or impede travel thereon, may dig up any such road, 
street or way and lay, maintain and repair aqueducts, con
duits, pipes, wires and other works, beneath the surface 
thereof, conforming to any reasonable regulations made by 
the mayor and aldermen of cities and the selectmen of towns, 
respectively, wherein such works are performed and restoring, 
so far as practicable, any such road, street, or way to as good 
order and condition as the same was in when such digging 
was commenced; may make such surveys and borings and do 
such other preliminary work on private lands as it may de
termine to be necessary or desirable, doing as little damage as 
possible and paying for the same; may enter upon and use 
land owned by others and, so far as practicable, shall heed all 
reasonable requests made by such owners; and in general may 
do any other act or thing necessary or proper for carrying out 
the powers and duties conferred upon it by this act.

The commission shall have exclusive right and control dur
ing construction and until turned over to the metropolitan



district commission or to others as authorized in this act, of 
all properties, ponds, water sources, cemetery sites and other 
works of every description purchased or taken by the commis
sion or constructed by it under this act, and may order any 
or all persons to keep from entry in or upon the same and 
shall, through their agents, have full power to carry out these 
provisions with respect thereto, and the courts having juris
diction shall have full authority for the enforcement of the 
provisions of this section.

The commission shall provide, or may agree with the local 
authorities in any town in which work is done under this act 
to pay for, such additional police protection as is made neces
sary by the doing of such work.

S e c t io n  10. Any town, other than Enfield, Greenwich or 
Prescott, from which any property which it holds in its public 
or proprietary capacity is taken under this act or which is 
otherwise constitutionally entitled to compensation for dam
age suffered under this act, may recover such damage from 
the commonwealth, in the manner provided by section four of 
this act.

S e c t io n  11 . Upon the expiration of thirty days from the 
recording of an order of taking as provided by section four of 
this act by which taking, together with previous takings as 
provided by said section four, of land in the towns of Enfield, 
Greenwich and Prescott, the whole or a substantial part of 
said towns is taken, and after notice thereof to the towns to 
be affected by annexation as hereinafter described in this sec
tion, the territory within the towns of Enfield, Greenwich and 
Prescott and certain territory hereinafter described within the 
towns of Dana and Hardwick shall be annexed to the adjacent 
towns, and to the counties in which such adjacent towns are 
located in the following manner:

(a) There shall be annexed to the town of New Salem, and 
thereby to Franklin county, those portions of the towns of 
Prescott, Greenwich, Enfield and Dana, being portions of 
Worcester and Hampshire counties, bounded as follows: be
ginning at the intersection of the boundary lines of the towns 
of New Salem, Prescott and Shutesbury and following the ex
isting channel of the west branch of the Swift river in a gen
eral southerly direction to its confluence with the Swift river; 
thence following the existing channel of the Swift river and its 
middle branch in a general northeasterly direction to the



point where it is crossed by the boundary line between 
the towns of New Salem and Dana about one-half mile 
easterly from the village of Millington; thence following the 
boundary line between the towns of New Salem and Dana in 
a general southerly direction to its intersection with the 
boundary line of the town of Prescott; thence following the 
boundary line between the towns of New Salem and Prescott 
in a general westerly direction to the point of beginning.

(6) There shall be annexed to the town of Dana, and 
thereby to Worcester county, those portions of the towns of 
Prescott and Greenwich, being portions of Hampshire county, 
and to the town of Dana that portion of the town of Hard
wick, already in Worcester county, bounded as follows: be
ginning at the point where the middle branch of the Swift 
river crosses the boundary line between the towns of Dana 
and Prescott and following the existing channel of said middle 
branch in a general southerly direction to its confluence with 
the east branch of said river; thence following the existing 
channel of said east branch in a general northeasterly direc
tion to the boundary line between the towns of Dana and 
Hardwick; thence following the boundary line between the 
towns of Dana and Hardwick in a general northwesterly direc
tion to its intersection with the boundary line of the town of 
Greenwich; thence following the boundary line between the 
towns of Dana and Greenwich in a general northerly direction 
to its intersection with the boundary line of the town of 
Prescott; thence following the boundary line between the 
towns of Dana and Prescott in a general northerly direction 
to the point of beginning.

(c) There shall be annexed to the town of Hardwick, and 
thereby to Worcester county, that portion of the town of 
Greenwich, being a portion of Hampshire county, bounded as 
follows: beginning at the most westerly corner stone on the 
boundary line between the towns of Hardwick and Green
wich located about two thirds of a mile southerly from the 
outlet of East pond; thence running due west to the existing 
channel of the east branch of the Swift river; thence follow
ing the existing channel of said east branch in a general 
northeasterly direction to its intersection with the boundary 
line between the towns of Hardwick and Greenwich; thence 
following said boundary line between the towns of Hardwick 
and Greenwich in a general southerly direction to the point of 
beginning.



(d) There shall be annexed to the town of Ware those por
tions of the towns of Greenwich and Enfield, all of said towns 
being in Hampshire county, bounded as follows: beginning at 
the aforesaid most westerly corner stone on the boundary line 
between the towns of Hardwick and Greenwich located about 
two thirds of a mile southerly from the outlet of East pond; 
thence running due west to the existing channel of the east 
branch of the Swift river; thence following the existing chan
nel of said east branch and of the Swift river in a general 
southwesterly direction to the intersection of the boundary 
lines of the towns of Ware, Belchertown and Enfield; thence 
following the boundary line between the towns of Ware and 
Enfield in a general easterly direction to its intersection with 
the boundary line of the town of Hardwick; thence following 
the boundary line between the towns of Hardwick and En
field in a general northerly direction to its intersection with 
the boundary line of the town of Greenwich; thence following 
the boundary line between the towns of Hardwick and Green
wich in a general northerly direction to the point of beginning.

(e) There shall be annexed to the town of Belchertown that 
portion of the town of Enfield, both of said towns being in 
Hampshire county, bounded as follows: beginning at the in
tersection of the boundary lines of the towns of Belchertown, 
Pelham and Enfield and following the boundary line between 
the towns of Belchertown and Enfield in a general southeast
erly direction to its intersection with the existing channel of 
the Swift river; thence following the existing channel of the 
Swift river and its west branch in a general northerly direction 
to the intersection of the boundary line of the towns of En
field, Pelham and Prescott; thence following the boundary 
line between the towns of Pelham and Enfield in a westerly 
and southerly direction to the point of beginning.

S e c t io n  12 . All the property, public or proprietary, be
longing to the towns of Enfield, Greenwich and Prescott shall 
for the purposes of this act upon the annexation of said towns 
to adjacent towns by authority of this act, vest in and become 
the property of the commonwealth, and the commonwealth 
shall succeed to all the rights, claims and causes of action of 
each of said towns, and shall assume and be liable for all the 
debts, obligations, trusts, duties and liabilities of each of said 
towns. All actions and causes of actions by or against the 
said towns of Enfield, Greenwich and Prescott pending or 
accrued, when such annexation takes effect, shall survive, and



may be prosecuted to final judgment and execution by or 
against the commonwealth. All books, papers, monies and 
other property in the possession of the treasurer of each of 
these three towns or of any town officer thereof shall be 
turned over to the commission at the time of said annexation, 
and the commission shall wind up and liquidate the affairs of 
each such town as speedily as possible. Upon the final liqui
dation of the affairs of the towns of Enfield, Greenwich and 
Prescott, the commission shall turn over such of the records of 
said towns respectively as are of permanent value to the towns 
of Belchertown, Dana and New Salem, respectively, and said 
records shall be preserved with the records of the town to 
which they have been so turned over.

Any taxes assessed and unpaid for the year of such annexa
tion upon property not acquired by the commission and lo
cated within the territory annexed to another town shall be 
paid to the town to which such territory is annexed.

S e c t i o n  1 3 . Annexation under this act shall constitute the 
annexed territory part of the town and the county to which it 
is annexed with respect to the jurisdiction of the courts, as 
well as for other purposes. All suits, proceedings, complaints 
and prosecutions, and all matters of probate and insolvency, 
which shall be pending at the time of such annexation before 
any court or trial justice, may however be heard and deter
mined and prosecuted to final judgment and execution before 
such court or justice as if said annexation had not taken place; 
but upon such annexation taking place, the several courts and 
trial justices having jurisdiction over the respective towns to 
which the territory within said towns of Enfield, Greenwich, 
Prescott, Hardwick and Dana is annexed shall have jurisdic
tion of all civil actions, matters of probate and insolvency and 
criminal prosecutions thereafter begun, although the cause of 
action has accrued, or crime, offense or misdemeanor has been 
committed, before such annexation, in the same manner and to 
the same extent as if such territory had been annexed prior 
to the accrual of the cause of action or the commission of the 
crime, offense, or misdemeanor.

S e c t i o n  14. Until legally changed, the territory within 
said towns of Enfield, Greenwich and Prescott and the desig
nated portions of the towns of Dana and Hardwick, when 
annexed to other towns by authority of this act, shall remain 
in the same representative districts, senatorial districts, coun
cillor districts and congressional districts in which they were



located at the time of such annexation. An inhabitant of the 
town of Enfield, Greenwich, or Prescott, or of that portion of 
the town of Hardwick or Dana, when annexed to an adjacent 
town by authority of this act, who remains upon the annexed 
territory, or who removes to the town to which the land upon 
which he resides has been annexed, shall have the same right 
to vote at a town meeting in such town, or at an election of 
town officers, that he would have had if the annexed territory 
had constituted a part of said town for six months prior to 
such meeting or election.

S e c t i o n  15. During any interval between the annexation 
of said towns of Enfield, Greenwich and Prescott and the tak
ing possession of the land taken therein by the commission 
under this act, the commission shall maintain the public ways, 
public schools and other public works and public institutions 
in said towns to such extent and in such manner as the com
mission may deem necessary for the convenience, comfort and 
welfare of the inhabitants remaining therein.

S e c t io n  16. No person shall acquire against the common
wealth any rights by prescription or adverse possession in any 
lands or rights in lands of the commonwealth acquired by the 
commission under the provisions of this act or of chapter 
three hundred and seventy-five of the acts of nineteen hundred 
and twenty-six.

S e c t io n  17, The commission may at any time sell at pub
lic or private sale, or exchange or lease any property, real or 
personal, or any easement or water right including any land in 
new cemeteries provided for in section seven, whether taken 
by eminent domain or otherwise acquired, which in the opin
ion of the commission is no longer needed for the purposes of 
this act. Any sums of money so received shall be applied by 
the state treasurer to construction costs or to reduce the 
bonded indebtedness for the works. The commission, and 
after said works have been turned over to the metropolitan 
district commission, the metropolitan district commission, may 
by lease, license or contract permit the construction and 
maintenance on or over any land or waters under its control, 
of towers, poles, wires and other structures for the purpose of 
transmitting electric power, and may construct, maintain and 
operate such power plants and other structures as may in its 
opinion be necessary to utilize the fall of water created at 
any of the dams, channels, tunnels, or other structures under 
its control, for the production of power or electricity; may



locate, construct and maintain lines for transmitting the same; 
and may sell or contract for the sale or use of any power or 
electricity so created, and any sums of money so received 
shall be applied to reduce the charges of maintenance of the 
metropolitan water district.

S e c t i o n  18. The provisions of sections six and seven of 
chapter fifty-nine of the General Laws shall be applicable to 
lands acquired by the commission under this act, except to 
lands within the limits of the towns of Enfield, Greenwich and 
Prescott.

S e c t i o n  19 . Any town on the water shed of the Swift 
river may take from this river above any dam constructed 
under this act across said river so much of the water thereof 
as it has already been or may hereafter be authorized by the 
legislature to take for supplying its inhabitants with water, 
and in case any such town shall hereafter on its application 
therefor be authorized to take such water the point of connec
tion with and entrance into said river or any pond, reservoir 
or waters thereof and the location of any pipes, aqueducts, 
conduits, wells or other water courses laid or constructed on 
land of the commonwealth shall be determined by agreement 
between such town and the metropolitan district commission, 
and such town shall pay to the commonwealth, for the ac
count of the metropolitan water district, all damages to the 
land, structures or other property of the commonwealth 
caused by such taking, connection or entrance; and it shall 
further pay to the commonwealth for the account of the 
metropolitan water district, a fair proportion of the cost in
curred by the commonwealth for the acquisition under the 
provisions of this act of the waters of said river, or rights 
therein, and for the construction, maintenance and operation 
of such works and structures as are authorized by this act, 
including a fair proportion of the cost of maintaining the 
purity of said water, the said damages and proportion to be 
determined by the metropolitan district commission and by 
such applicant town, and, if they cannot agree, such damages 
and proportion shall be determined by a master to be ap
pointed by the supreme judicial court on petition by the 
commonwealth or said applicant town, and the report of the 
master, when affirmed by said court, shall be final and conclu
sive upon all parties.

S e c t i o n  20. No persons shall, after the passage of this act, 
erect a dam for mill purposes across the Swift river, or any of



its tributaries above any dam, authorized by this act, with
out the consent in writing of the commission, or, after said 
works have been turned over to the metropolitan district 
commission, of said metropolitan district commission. In 
granting its consent, either commission may impose such con
ditions as it may deem to be for the public interest. Any 
person owning a practicable mill site on said river or any of 
its tributaries who applies for such consent and is refused, or 
is granted consent subject to conditions, and who is damaged 
in his property by such refusal or by the imposition of such 
conditions, may recover from the commonwealth the damage 
so caused in the manner provided in section four.

S e c t io n  2 1 . The supreme judicial court or any justice 
thereof and the superior court or any justice thereof, during a 
sitting of the court or in vacation, on the petition of the com
mission or of any city, town, corporation or person interested, 
or of the attorney of any such petitioner, shall have jurisdic
tion in equity or otherwise to enforce the provisions of this 
act and of any rule, regulation or order made under the au
thority of the same and to prevent any violation of said pro
visions, rules, regulations or order; provided, however, that 
no suit in which the right of the commission to make any 
taking authorized by this act is questioned shall be brought 
except in the supreme judicial court for the county in which 
said taking has been made or is to be made, nor unless the 
said suit is brought within six months after the passage of 
this act.

S e c t i o n  2 2 . All general laws relating to the water sup
plies of cities and towns or the lands and other property used 
for such supplies and the provisions of sections ten to twenty- 
three inclusive of chapter ninety-two of the General Laws shall 
in so far as they are not inconsistent with the provisions of this 
act apply to and be observed in carrying out the purposes of 
this act. So much of the provisions of chapter three hundred 
and seventy-five of the acts of nineteen hundred and twenty- 
six as are not modified by the provisions of this act shall con
tinue in force.

If any part, subdivision or section of this act shall be de
clared unconstitutional the validity of its remaining provisions 
shall not be affected thereby.

S e c t i o n  2 3 . For the purpose of carrying out the provi
sions of this act, the commission may expend such amounts not 
exceeding in the aggregate fifty million dollars, as may from



time to time be approved by the governor and council. To 
meet such expenditures, the state treasurer shall, from time 
to time, on the request of the commission and subject to such 
approval, issue bonds of the commonwealth to an amount not 
exceeding the sum of fifty million dollars, which shall be a 
further addition to the loan authorized by section eight of 
chapter three hundred and seventy-five of the acts of nineteen 
hundred and twenty-six.

Such bonds shall be issued as coupon or registered bonds, 
for such term of years as may be recommended by the gov
ernor, in accordance with section three of Article L X II of the 
amendments to the constitution, and shall bear interest at such 
rate as shall be fixed by the state treasurer, with the approval 
of the governor and council. The amounts necessary to meet 
interest and serial payment requirements on said bonds and 
the expenses of maintaining and operating the works to be 
constructed by the commission under this act, and such other 
expenses as may be authorized hereunder, shall be added to 
the annual assessments upon the cities and towns comprising 
the metropolitan water district and apportioned and collected 
as provided by section twenty-six of chapter ninety-two of 
the General Laws.






